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CHAIR COCHRAN: . .(gavel). . Good morning. The Infrastructure Management
Committee meeting, Monday, January 31st, 2011. will come to order. And I have
present - Michael Victorino, Vice-Chair.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning. Bob Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Don Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning. Danny Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good morning.

INFRASTRUCTURE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
January 31, 2011

CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning. Joseph Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good morning, Chairman.
CHAIR COCHRAN: And Riki Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: . .(Inaudible). .
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mahalo
Counsel, David Galazin.

And I'd like to introduce our Deputy Corporation

MR. GALAZIN: Good morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Aloha. and Department of Public Works - David Goode. Director.
Aloha. And Committee Staff to my left I have Scott Jensen, Legislative Analyst.
Aloha. Scott. And Yvette Bouthillier, Committee Secretary. Aloha, Yvette. And
we will be taking public testimony shortly on today's agenda. As you've noticed.
there's a single item. I'm trying to keep it short and sweet.. .kind of resembling
myself. And my first committee meeting not to take up too much of all of our
ti me, we're busy, busy. So those wishing to testify, please sign up at the
Secretary's desk at the entrance to the Chamber here. And just a notation,
testimony will be limited to three minutes with one minute to conclude, and
testifiers are requested to state their name for the record and to indicate who
they're representing. Also, at this point, please turn off any noise making devices.
And I will introduce the one item that I have on the agenda today.

ITEM NO. 6: BILL TO ESTABLISH A CROSSWALK ON A PORTION OF
SOUTH KIHEI ROAD (C.C. No. 11-25)
CHAIR COCHAN: It is IM-6 and it is a bill to establish a crosswalk on a portion of
South Kihei Road. Let me read in detail the description for the viewing public
who doesn't have all the notes that we do. The Committee is in receipt of County
Communication No. 11-25. from Councilmember Elle Cochran, myself.
transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING SECTION 1 0.60.042, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO
ESTABLISHMENT OF A CROSSWALK ON A PORTION OF SOUTH KIHEI
ROAD IN KIHEI". The purpose of the proposed bill is to establish a crosswalk
on a portion of South Kihei Road in Kihei, Maui, Hawaii, fronting Mana Kai
Maui Hotel. approximately 400 feet south of the intersection of Ala Koa Street
and South Kihei Road. The status is the Committee may consider whether to
recommend passage of the proposed bill on first reading with or without
revisions. The Committee may also consider the filing of County Communication
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No. 11-25 and other related actions. At this point, I will open the floor for public
testimony.
MR. JENSEN: Madam Chair, you have one testifier signed up - Randol Leach.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Alrighty. Aloha, Mr. Leach, please approach the podium. Aloha,
yeah, go ahead.
. ..BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MR. LEACH: Thank you. My name is Randol Leach. I represent the Kilohana Ridge
Homeowners Association in the capacity of their president. I'm also here
speaking on my behalf also. I would like to thank Madam Chair and Council
members for your attendance today, and I feel special that I'm the only agenda
item to testify on at Madam Chair's first Infrastructure Management Committee
meeting. Just a little history and I would like this on the record that this has taken
probably over a year to get to this stage, this request for a crosswalk. And I'm
looking forward of the installation of the crosswalk. And the history is the
County installed bus stops also at this same location a little while ago and there's
no crosswalk to get from one side of the street to the other side to the crosswalks .
• . or to the bus stops there's no crosswalk. And that's real important for safety in
that if there's elderly or handicapped or special assisted need citizens or tourists
they take their life in their own hands just to cross the street to get to the other
side of where they're going. And also, with all the visitors and the residents that
live in this area probably 5, 10,000 people cross the street at this area with no
crosswalk. And I do it a couple times every day and approached Wayne Nishiki's
office last year with his able assistant at that time Sarah Freistat really worked
hard with us to get the wheels in motion to get this crosswalk to where we are
today as a bill requesting installation. And also I'd like to thank Don Couch's
office, since he's representing South Maui County now, for his help and input.
We're real excited about the safety and convenience. But it has been a real long
process to get to this point. and I also testified the first part of January with the
Traffic and Safety Committee Nei to get the bill here. And just for some
information that there is no crosswalk from Kam III pass the boat ramp there's no
crosswalk all the way to Kilohana Drive. So there's a real long stretch of highway
which a lot of people cross with no crosswalk at this time. And that's the end of
my testimony, and I'm here if there's any questions.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you very much. Mr. Leach. Thank you for persevering with
this issue for a year now. Thank you. Any questions. Members, for the testifier?
Seeing none, thank you, Mr. Leach.
MR. LEACH: Thank you.
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CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Members. At this point. I would like to ask the
Administration representatives to provide any comments on this matter that they
may have.
MR. GOODE: Okay. Thank you, Madam Chair. Dave Goode here, representing the
Department of Public Works. We certainly had our engineers go out and look at
it, at the minimum distance requirements we'd like to have from another
crosswalk. And as Mr. Leach testified we're quite a ways away. It's an obvious
location where a mid-block crosswalk is appropriate. Certainly in front of Mana
Kai it's one of the access points to Keawekapu Beach and there's also a bus stop
location there. We sent the item to Traffic Safety Council. As the current
members and new members start to learn about it it's one of our.. .members of the
community sit on that board with the specific interest in traffic safety, and traffic
safety means not only safe for cars but safe for pedestrians. And they concurred; I
think they voted unanimously to do it. And so we're in full support. And the last
item I'd like to mention that relates to all this is the time. Mr. Leach testified it
took a year. It certainly didn't take us a year to go out and look at it. and I think to
the degree that the Council is willing maybe we ought to look at mid-block
crosswalks is something that we should be able to do administratively without
Council approval. And I know you folks like to look at things and we can look at
that, but this is an item that we only do maybe one or two of these a year if that.
There's not that many. In the meantime, it seems like the public.. .it takes a while
to get through the various processes although it would only take less than a year I
think. So. that's I think for consideration and I'd be happy to hear any Members'
comments on that particular portion of my discussion. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, David Goode. Any comments. Members?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, David. for providing us.
the Committee, with regards to having crosswalks be administratively approved.
I certainly think that we should take a real good look at that. I like the suggestion.
In regards to crosswalks though, how does the Department determine when
crosswalks are required? Like say, South Kihei Road. you know, now all those
condos are being built, so do you have someone in your Department take a look at
the road itself to see if there are crosswalks that are needed rather than people
from the public coming over to tell us that crosswalks are really needed?
MR. GOODE: Madam Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes.
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MR. GOODE: Councilmember Pontanilla. I think that's the way it should be. We should
be out proactively locating those. I think the reality is with the current workload
is that that's not a priority but it can be. It's something that I can certainly push for
especially the roads that we have a lot of traffic on. We have a lot of pedestrians
on South Kihei Road, you know, Front Street, Market Street. When we go in and
do a new project that's an opportunity to put in the new crosswalks. When new
intersections are built almost guaranteed we're going to have crosswalks at the
intersection, sometimes not all four because the way the intersection might be
configured sometimes three sides. But I would agree that we could prioritize
certain high pedestrian traffic roads... send the engineers out, take a good look.
find the locations. We would certainly and always respond to individual requests
and I would suggest that no matter where any requests we get we would send it to
Traffic Safety Council to have them have another forum where people could come
in because maybe some other folks who live in the neighborhood say, you know,
it's not a good idea, here's why. The thing is, we all know, we all know our own
neighborhoods the best and so we know what goes on there 24/7 and sometimes
one location may not be the best but they'll tell us where the best location is.
COLTNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. So you're saying that the County
Traffic Safety Council should be the determining factor in regards to putting in
sidewalks or not, you know, working with you directly?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, for crosswalks.. .mid-block crosswalks. I think for intersection
crosswalks we currently have that. It's part of our responsibility. And there's a
number of traffic related factors, you know, protected left turns, et cetera, et
cetera. And sometimes we don't put a crosswalk on all four sides of an
intersection but I would definitely.. .1 would want their feedback.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. One last question.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Sure. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Is there a quorum issue with the Traffic Safety
Council?
MR. GOODE: My understanding is that there has been. On and off it might have been
part of the delays. I have on one of my "To Dos" as coming in as new Director is
to meet with I think we have four committees. It's not only Traffic Safety Council
but the other three. I want to sit down with them and their chair and understand
what their issues are -- if it's staffing, if it's quorum. We have one committee that
hasn't met in a few years because they never get an agenda item. That's
something I'd like to bring to the Council and say, hey, let's rethink what this
committee does. So it's on my "To Do" list.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good. Thank you. Thank you. Chairman.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Director Goode. Uh, Mr. Ponta...sorry,
Victorino?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Oh. thank you. I feel honored that you even got close to it.
I' m not sure beyond that. but I feel honored. Thank you. Thank you. Mr. Goode,
for being here. And I think we've spoken on this matter a little as far as other
areas and you brought up about Market Street. I do have one concern and its
related to this but maybe another agenda item on another point, Madam Chair, I
bring forward, but the crosswalks that are put in for designer purposes, and I call
them designer crosswalk. aka, Market Street, lot of crosswalks, no one knows that
they are crosswalks, they're not striped, they're just either you add asphalt and
then if you walk in then all of a sudden there's cement or cobblestone crosswalk
but nobody knows this. So is there a...and like even with Kihei and some of the
areas down there they have that especially when you go to Wailea, is there a way
of also incorporating.. .going back and looking at all of these and saying, either
sign or stripe or something that makes sure people understand this is a crosswalk.
So not only pedestrians know where to go but vehicle traffic knows to stop and
that's one of the complaints I'm getting on Market Street is nobody stops. It's a
crosswalk but nobody stops because they don't know that. Mr. Goode, if you
could address that?
MR. GOODE: Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yeah, go ahead. Mr. Goode.
MR. GOODE: Councilmember Victorino. you bring up a good point; hadn't thought
about it. I certainly been there and looked at it and I kind of though the same
thing in the back of my mind. I think it's a combination where you described
striping, signage and a little PR. The Department is looking at running a PR piece
with the new roundabout. And that roundabout will have very specific pedestrian
crossings. They're not the normal kind. And we want to do some PR that relates
to that but there might be a way to wrap in things like the Market Street ones or in
other areas where essentially you have a different road texture as a way to
identify. But you're right, there's no more.. .I'm not aware of any signs over there.
I'll have to look into that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There is none. And I can tell you because I've had
the complaints. I've gone down Market Street and that's . . .(inaudible) . . . Last
question. Madam Chair, if I may.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The other thing you brought up about that is you
have four commissions that work under you -- one who has not met for a couple
of years. I've just recently met with the Cost of Government Commission and
they gave us a list of different commissions that they think maybe should be
abolished, if not changed or merged with somebody else because exact same
thing. You have people that there is not either agenda items or difficulty in
getting quorum so they feel kind of like this is not working. So would you be
looking at that as far as these four committees are concerned.. .either
consolidation and/or elimination if you find it not warranted now? Finding
agenda items is fine but if the agenda items are not worth it, are they really
serving the purpose for which they might have started out this whole commission
with?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, Madam Chair-MS. COCHRAN: Go ahead. Mr. Goode.
MR. GOODE: --and Councilmember Victorino that's exactly what I'm looking at. I've
volunteered on boards before, not necessarily County boards but you do it
because you want to serve. You know you want to have a meeting, you want to
make progress, you want to contribute and we don't have the opportunity or you
don't have agenda items coming to you because there happens to be kind of a
scarce section of the Code that no one uses. On the other hand, there's probably
items where we could use help but we currently don't have a board. So, I'd like to
look at it kind of globally but I would be interested in seeing what the Cost of
Government has come up with; I wasn't aware of that report.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think they'll be coming to you very shortly but I
think they've gone to us first to get us aware of what they are going to be
recommending, So I think they'll be coming to you, Mr. Goode. Madam Chair,
thank you very much and I apologize for straying a little further than what we
were talking about crosswalks. Some of these tie in but sometimes I apologize-CHAIR COCHRAN: Sure,-COLTNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --for going on further.
CHAIR COCHRAN: --that's fine, Mr. Victorino. I forgot to mention that public
testimony is closed. Sorry, I forgot that part.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, any objections?
-7-

INFRASTRUCTURE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
January 31, 2011

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. No objections. Public testimony is closed.
. . . CLOSE PUBLIC TESTIMONY. . .
CHAIR COCHRAN: And thank you, Director Goode. I see that you have some good
insights to things. And, Mr. Couch, you had a comment?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to recommend to the full Council
to pass on first reading ...
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Don, she has to make the recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Hang on.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Comments about the item at this point. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay. All right. Um. . .yeah that, that intersection.
not intersection, that portion where the bus stop is, is heavily used as Mr. Leach
said. That is one of the more popular areas for access to Keawekapu Beach. and
also there is a restaurant and a deli there that people go to all the time. And I see
bus traffic, people getting off the bus and going to the beach there so that's a great
spot for an intersection.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So I recommend.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Couch. Any more comments?
Seeing none, so I will entertain a motion to recommend passage of this proposed
bill on first reading. Mr. Couch?
COLTNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you. Madam Chair. I move to recommend
to full Council to pass on first reading a bill for an ordinance amending Section
10.60.042, Maui County Code, relating to the establishment of a crosswalk on a
portion of South Kihei Road in Kihei.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
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CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, it's been moved by Mr. Couch and seconded by Mr.
Victorino. Any objections?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Discussion?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh. any discussion on the matter at this point? I actually. have,
uh. .point I wanna make. I wanna thank Councilmember Don Couch, our new
representative of South Maui, for approaching my staff and this pending South
Maui issue that's been ongoing as we heard this morning for a year. And it was
initiated then and Public Works, Corp. Counsel was awaiting approval from the
Traffic Safety Council, which is now been confirmed and so there's good support.
And Ijust wanna say that thank you, Mr, Couch, And this is my intention moving
from here on out to work with all together, you know, as a team here. We gotta
have that team spirit and care what happens in each of our districts. So this is one
great example, I feel. where West Maui. South Maui is working together to
benefit the whole of our community. So with that, I'd like to call for the vote.
All in favor?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Aye,
CHAIR COCHRAN: Um. . .any noes? Seeing none; this has been passed. Oh, the
motion carries. ..
MR. JENSEN: Madam Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes,
MR. JENSEN: And this will include the filing of the item.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, and this will also include the filing of this item. So we
have.. .six ayes...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Seven.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, sorry. Can't count...seven ayes and zero noes. This motion is
carried.
VOTE: AYES: Chair Cochran, Vice-Chair Victorino, and
Councilmembers Carroll, Couch, Hokama, Mateo and
Po n tan ilia.
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NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: FIRST READING of bill; and FILING of communication by
CR.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Members, And at this point this meeting is adjourned.
Mahalo . . (gavel). . .

ADJOURN: 9:24 a.m.
APPROVED:

ELLE ZOCHRAN, Chair
Infrastructure Management Committee

Transcribed by: Jo-Ann C. Sato
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